MINUTES
HEALTH LAW SECTION EXECUTIVE COUNCIL MEETING
THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 13, 2012, 3:30 P.M.
TAMPA, FLORIDA
TAMPA AIRPORT MARRIOTT
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Bernabe A. Icaza (Chair), Monica L. Rodriguez (Chair Elect), William P. Dillon (Treasurer), Charmaine T. M. Chiu (Secretary), Cynthia A. Mikos (Immediate Past Chair), Erin S. Aebel, Ann M. Bittinger, Gregory A. Chaires, Thomas P. Clark, Grant P. Dearborn, Lewis W. Fishman, Sandra P. Greenblatt, Steven A. Grigas, George F. Indest, III, Rodney M. Johnson, Harold E. Kaplan, Bruce D. Lamb, Myla R. Reizen, Nicholas W. Romanello
OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE:  James M. “Chet” Barclay, Jennifer L. Grosso (Florida Bar Board of Governors, Young Lawyers Division Representative), Malinda R. Lugo, Mary Ann Obos (Florida Bar, Program Administrator), Diana Polston-Burnett (Florida Bar, Program Administrator), Carole C. Shriefer, R.N., J.D. (Fort Collins, Colorado, Guest of George F. Indest, III), Christine C. Whitney
EXCUSED ABSENCES:  None
I.  
CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order by Bernabe Icaza, Chair, at 3:35 p.m. in the Collier Conference Room, Tampa Airport Marriott, in Tampa, Florida.
II.  
OPENING REMARKS
Bernabe A. Icaza, Chair of the Health Law Section Executive Council, welcomed all attendees to the meeting.  As there were a few newer Executive Council members and Florida Bar representatives present, Mr. Icaza asked that all attendees introduce themselves;  the group engaged in introductions around the conference table.  Mr. Icaza then introduced Diana Polston-Burnett, Program Administrator, who has recently been appointed by the Florida Bar to support the Health Law Section, and attendees welcomed Ms. Polston-Burnett to the section.
III.
APPROVAL OF PREVIOUS MEETING MINUTES
The minutes of the June 21, 2012 meeting of the Health Law Section Executive Council were approved.  Bruce D. Lamb made the initial motion for approval of the minutes, with Grant P. Dearborn issuing a second.  The Executive Council APPROVED the minutes via unanimous voice vote.
IV.
FINANCIAL REPORT
William P. Dillon gave the Financial Report, reviewing the Unaudited Detailed Statement of Operations for the Health Law Section, dated September 4, 2012, provided by the Florida Bar.  The section is performing very well overall.  Mr. Dillon turned the group’s attention to the financials furnished in the meeting agenda packet at Exhibit B, and particularly at Pages B-4 and B-5.  The section has collected year-to-date $40,080 in dues (see Exhibit B, Page B-4, Line Item 31431), which represents almost 100.00% of the section’s budget goal.  Mr. Dillon also pointed out that year-to-date, the section has incurred very few expenses (see Exhibit B, Page B-4, Line Items 36998-85054);  in fact many expenses that have been budgeted by the section show ‘zeros’ currently, which means that they have not been incurred.  However, this is the budget for a new fiscal year, so Mr. Dillon expects that expenses will start rolling in in the coming months, to be reflected in future financial statements.  The section has a positive fund balance of $145,488 (see Exhibit B, Page B-5, Line Item 21001), which is higher than the budgeted fund balance of $129,893.  There is a current total fund balance for the section of $163,058 (see Exhibit B, Page B-5, Final Line Item).  A question was raised as to the difference between these two line items (i.e., the fund balance versus the total current fund balance);  it appears that the total current fund balance is a sum of the fund balance noted in Line Item 21001, plus $17,570 attributable to the section’s net operations (i.e., total revenues minus total expenses).  Harold E. Kaplan made the first motion to accept the Financial Report, with Charmaine T. M. Chiu issuing a second.  The Executive Council APPROVED the Financial Report via unanimous voice vote.
 V.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
Mr. Icaza then asked for the various committee reports.
A.
Health Law Summaries
Malinda R. Lugo reported that the section has been issuing health law summaries, in the form of blurbs on reported decisions and other legal developments.  There was an initial goal of issuing these summaries on a monthly basis, but Ms. Lugo and her team of reporters find that issuing the summaries every other month will be a much more practicable and achievable goal going forward.  Ms. Lugo commended her team of reporters, including Michael L. Smith of The Health Law Firm, Shannon Hartsfield Salimone of Holland & Knight, Allen R. Grossman of Grossman Furman & Bayo;  there are a few others on the reporting team as well.  Ms. Lugo reported on a conference call held earlier this week, in advance of the Executive Council meeting, with Ann M. Bittinger, Mr. Kaplan, and Mr. Icaza.  The focus of this meeting was the development of a Health Law Section Editorial Team that would be responsible for all of the section’s online and hard copy publications.  Ms. Lugo then asked for feedback from the Executive Council on this concept, and also called for volunteers and suggestions.  Feedback on the Editorial Team concept from the Executive Council members present was generally positive.  Sandra P. Greenblatt and Christine C. Whitney asked about the manner in which the health law summaries are being distributed.  Ms. Lugo replied that the summaries have been distributed since January 2012 via e-mail, with a link to the section’s web page.  Some Executive Council members reported that they have not received the e-mails.  The group contemplated that this issue is due to e-mails being blocked due to size, or due to the e-mails being sent en masse to a large group;  the suggestion was also made that members should ensure that their e-mail address with the Florida Bar is current.  Ms. Polston-Burnett volunteered to follow up and see that the summaries are, in fact, being sent to all section members’ e-mail accounts as furnished to the Florida Bar.  With regards to the health law summaries, Ms. Bittinger suggested that there were at least twelve (12) sizable firms represented at the table, and each law firm could take one (1) month in the year and assign its associates the task of researching and writing the health law summaries.

B.
Membership Outreach
The Executive Council next went off agenda to discuss membership, and in particular outreach to younger members of the Florida Bar.  Mr. Icaza introduced Jennifer L. Grosso, Florida Bar Board of Governors, Young Lawyers Division Representative, with whom he discussed this topic at the June 13, 2012 Florida Bar Section Leadership Conference in Tallahassee.  Mr. Icaza indicated that the section’s goal should be to get more younger attorneys involved.  The section has been doing this via gearing a few of its various continuing legal education (“CLE”) programs to younger practitioners (e.g., Fundamentals of Health Law) and through law school outreach efforts;  but it needs to reach out more to currently licensed young attorneys.
Ms. Grosso stated that there are currently 22,000 young lawyers (i.e., 35 years or younger and less than 10 years in practice) in Florida, 317 of which are members of the Health Law Section;  this does not appear to her to be representative of those actually practicing or interested in health law.  She will assist the section in trying to increase membership and participation.  Ms. Grosso indicated that she is a litigator, and her cases frequently involve medical malpractice or health law issue.  She believes that participation in the section should expand to those whose practices touch upon health law issues, not just health care regulatory attorneys.  
Lewis W. Fishman and Cynthia A. Mikos both asked Ms. Grosso about the Basic Health Law CLE program sponsored by the Young Lawyers Division.  It was noted that some years ago, the section suggested to the Young Lawyers Division a co-sponsorship of a Basic Health Law CLE program that would satisfy the Florida Bar’s Basic Skills Course Requirement (“BSCR”);  health law was not a BSCR offering at the time the suggestion was made.  The Young Lawyers Division took the suggestion, developed the BSCR course, and the course faculty does not include active members of the section or board certified health lawyers.  Ms. Mikos noted that last year the Basic Health Law CLE was held in both Tampa and another location, and the section was not consulted on potential faculty members or topics.  The Young Lawyers Division had 50 to 100 hundred attendees at each CLE program, and it would have been a benefit to those attendees to hear from leading health care regulatory experts.  Ms. Grosso indicated that she would look into this, to see if it would be possible to have the Young Lawyers Division work more with the section to develop this BSCR offering.  It was observed that the BSCR course is in part competitive with the section’s own annual Fundamentals in Health Law program, and it may be helpful to coordinate topics such that neither program suffers from overlap.
Ms. Grosso also mentioned that there is a law school representative on the Florida Bar’s Board of Governors as well, and that may be worth exploring in terms of recruiting new members to the section.  Members discussed current law school outreach efforts.
Ms. Bittinger asked if the section could establish a ‘subsection’ of young health care law practitioners.  Ms. Grosso stated that many sections are doing just this, as younger practitioners tend to have more time to devote to bar related tasks.  Ms. Greenblatt suggested looking through the list of 317 attorneys who are members of both the Young Lawyers Division and the section, and sending them a specific communication to ensure that they were aware of the section’s website, Facebook page, CLE opportunities, etc.  Mr. Icaza added that these young lawyers should also know that the section has opportunities for them, if they want to become future leaders of the section.  Mr. Kaplan expressed support for Ms. Greenblatt’s suggestion, and asked if formation of a ‘subsection’ would require Florida Bar approval.  Mr. Fishman noted that the section’s bylaws permit formation of committees for certain purposes, so it would be feasible to create a young health care practitioner’s subcommittee.  Monica L. Rodriguez and Steven A. Grigas both expressed support of creation of a young health care practitioner’s subcommittee.  Ms. Whitney issued a small caution that the section should keep an eye on the ratio of Executive Council members to overall number of members in the section;  there may be need to create a few more seats on the Executive Council as the section grows in number.  Ms. Bittinger made the first motion to form this subcommittee, with a second from Mr. Lamb.  The Executive Council APPROVED the motion via unanimous voice vote.  Mr. Lamb volunteered to work with Ms. Grosso in getting this subcommittee formed.

C.
Newsletter
Ms. Bittinger reported that there was a productive call earlier in the week, in advance of the Executive Council meeting, to coordinate effort and sharing of content between the section’s health law summaries initiative and the newsletter.  A newsletter is expected to be published by the end of this year, for distribution in December or January.  Ms. Bittinger suggested that in order to encourage submissions of content to the newsletter, the section should make it more of an expectation that if one is a member on the Executive Council, submission of content to the newsletter should be required or at least strongly encouraged.  If Executive Council members write letters or issue memoranda to their clients, it should not be difficult to de-identify these work products and turn them into articles.  Mr. Kaplan indicated that he will assist Ms. Bittinger in her efforts to publish the newsletter, and will also contribute an article.  The group suggested that an e-blast to all section members be sent with a call for authors, with a specific explanation that authorship for the newsletter is not a difficult project (i.e., no heavily annotated articles, just good content);  Ms. Rodriguez also suggested that this e-blast contain suggestions on articles and topics.  The group suggested that one article that might be included is the section’s new push on encouraging younger member participation.  Mr. Grigas indicated that he might be able to submit an article on the new electronic filing requirements in circuit court, federal rules on e-discovery, and having to give a business e-mail address.  
D.
Website and Listserv
Mr. Dillon gave the report on the section’s website and listserv activities.  The section currently has the assistance of an administrator for its website, which has made operating of the website much easier, with the calendar staying more current.  Mr. Dillon indicated that the listserv project is being overseen by Ms. Bittinger;  not many people are participating currently on the listserv, but the section will make efforts to advertise its availability to members.  Ms. Rodriguez suggested that the section issue a friendly e-mail reminder on the section’s what we offerings (including chance to network and ask questions via the listserv), together with legal updates and the newsletter.  Ms. Lugo suggested that Mr. Barclay make an announcement about the listserv at the seminar scheduled for the next day.
The group discussed at length the functionality of the website, and in particular the ability to search the website for content and navigability.  Websites that were mentioned by various Executive Council members as ‘models’ upon which the section’s could be built were Alice Gosfield (i.e., link to other pages and articles on the website) and Jeff Cohen (i.e., navigability and searchability).  The group expressed an interest in particular in the ability to search for past CLE programs and materials, past editions of the section’s newsletter, etc.  Ms. Greenblatt made a first motion to look into expanding the content and searchability of the website, and committing $5,000.00 in doing so, with a second from Mr. Johnson.  The Executive Council APPROVED this motion via unanimous voice vote.  Mr. Dillon noted that he would get together with Ms. Polston-Burnett and the website’s administrator and explore how the website could be improved;  there need not be a special committee formed for this task.  The reminder was issued that some of the older CLE programs and materials that would be available on the website could not be utilized by members for CLE credits, and that was understood by the group.  The question was raised regarding how much the section’s website administrator was paid;  Mr. Dillon noted that the section’s current website administrator, Ms. Barbara Lyon, is paid a monthly fee of $120.00, but that the section could make an additional financial commitment to get the administrator to do ‘extra’ work in rebuilding and revamping the website, if that were to be required.
E.
Social Media
Ms. Erin S. Aebel indicated that the section’s Facebook page is getting more ‘likes’ and traffic, and that she has been actively posting on Facebook with the section’s activities.  If anybody on the Executive Council has items to report, please send those items to her so that she can include them on the Facebook page.  The more news and other items that are posted by the section on its Facebook page, the more traffic will be driven to the page.  It was noted by the group that the section’s Facebook page serves somewhat as a model for other sections of the Bar.  A brief discussion was had over records retention requirements of the Bar for all social media posts, including comments made by ‘friends’ or the public on posts;  this is because the Bar is subject to public records requirements.  Ms. Aebel indicated that she has set the Facebook page such that no comments, or only approved comments, of ‘friends’ and the public would be posted;  she alone controls the right to post content to the section’s Facebook page.  Ms. Aebel indicated that it should be no issue for the section to keep a record of its Facebook page posts.  Ms. Polston-Burnett promised that she would let the group know if any new recommendations come from the Bar as to records retention policies for social media.
F.
Public Health
Mr. Rodney M. Johnson reported on the section’s public health focused activities.  The section will host a one hour CLE program on October 17, 2012 at 3:00 p.m. via telephone on public health enforcement powers.  The section has reserved thirty-five (35) lines at the moment for this public health CLE teleconference, although more can be added depending upon demand;  currently, Mr. Johnson is finding that not all thirty-five (35) lines are being used for the section’s public health CLE teleconferences.  The public health subcommittee is also looking for a webcasting service that will be of little cost to the section, in order to do ‘live’ webcasts for its programs.  Mr. Johnson noted that he is looking to develop next year’s CLE presentations, so any members that would like to present a topic relating to public health issues should contact him to schedule a CLE program.  
Mr. Johnson also gave his perspective on the Governor’s activities with regards to the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (“PPACA”).  The Governor has formed a committee to look at how PPACA may impact the delivery of health care in the state, and to make recommendations on the same.  Mr. Johnson estimates that some $30 billion is at stake in terms of increased health care expenditures by the state under PPACA;  given the state’s current financial position, there is much discussion right now on how to manage the state’s responsibilities under PPACA.
G.
Legislative
Mr. Grigas gave the legislative committee report, although he noted that there will not be much activity in terms of state health care legislation until the start of the Legislative Session in March 2013.  There have been meetings in the Florida House and Senate on the implications of PPACA.  Mr. Grigas observed that there are some differences of opinion between the Governor’s Office and the Legislature on how PPACA is to be implemented in the state, and he predicted that the coming Legislative Session should be interesting as a result.  Mr. Grigas will be planning a conference call after the new year, when the section’s legislative committee activities start ramping up, and will send out information to interested parties.  
H.
Healthcare Reform
Mr. Icaza announced that this committee, formed as a joint effort between this section and the Elder Law Section, would not continue unless the Elder Law Section expressed an overwhelming desire to do so;  this is because the committee is no longer active.  If any members with knowledge of PPACA and its impact on Medicare, elder law, and tax, have an interest in organizing a joint CLE program with the Elder Law Section, please let Mr. Icaza know;  he has had discussions with the leadership of the Elder Law Section, and there is some interest in doing this, but otherwise the recommendation is to disband this committee.
I. Education
Mr. Dearborn gave an update on the section’s CLE activities.  He reported that there are two (2) new volunteers that are assisting him in organizing the section’s Eat and Educate telephonic CLE programs, a paralegal and newly graduated law student in the process of looking for a job,  Ms. Faith Pappas and Ms. June Olkowski.  On the average, the section is seeing twenty (20) participants a month in its Eat and Educate telephone CLEs;  participation has been as high as forty-four (44) over the life of the series.  Mr. Dearborn thanked those at the meeting who have presented for the Eat and Educate series recently, including Ms. Rodriguez, Mr. Dillon, Mr. Barclay, and Ms. Mikos.  Topics that will be covered in coming Eat and Educate CLE programs include formation of accountable care organizations (“ACOs”), risk management for health care lawyers, Drug Enforcement Agency (“DEA”) permitting, medical staff hearings, appellate hearings with the Agency for Health Care Administration (“AHCA”), physician employment contracting, and advanced Stark Law review.  Mr. Dearborn is still looking for a member to present on legal ethics, and believes it is important that the section dedicate at least one of its telephonic CLE programs annually to this topic.  Mr. Dearborn noted that he is working with Ms. Polston-Burnett to schedule as many Eat and Educate programs as possible in advance, because the section pays one fee (i.e., $150.00) whether it gets one or ten programs certified for CLE credits at the same time.  Any members who are interested in doing an Eat and Educate program should contact Mr. Dearborn to schedule.  These programs tend to work best when there are at least two speakers, for better session flow and different perspectives on a topic (although multiple speakers are not a requirement), and there is no obligation to write any white papers or articles, just a PowerPoint to be submitted in the weeks leading up to the program.  Mr. Dearborn brought some CDs for past Eat and Educate CLE programs with him to the meeting.  The section thought that these would do well in aftermarket sales, but they did not;  they were made available for attendees’ personal CLE libraries and some are still within the time period for CLE credits.
Mr. Dearborn then discussed efforts by Ms. Myla R. Reizen to organize an advanced Stark Law and antikickback law program, potentially as a part of the Eat and Educate CLE series.  Ms. Reizen noted that this program is still in development, although current plans are to make it a four (4) hour webinar that also addresses compliance issues beyond the Stark Law and antikickback prohibition.  The goal is also to make this suitable for board certification hours.  The program will be built around three or four hypotheticals.  Ms. Mikos suggested expanding this into two (2) half-day programs, with basic Stark Law and antikickback law to be covered in the morning, and an advanced session in the afternoon;  an introduction or refresher on these laws would be useful for some practitioners, and more experienced practitioners would appreciate the opportunity to explore hypotheticals that involve indirect compensation arrangements, stand-in-the-shoes provisions, etc.
Mr. Dearborn next discussed efforts to get the section’s CLE programs certified by other organizations such as the American College of Healthcare Executives (“ACHE”).  It appears that ACHE certification of the section’s CLE programs for one year will cost about $600.00.  Although this will represent a cost to the section, the section could offset this cost by permitting health care risk managers, compliance officers, physicians, etc. to apply for affiliate membership;  these individuals would pay the same section dues as attorney members.  Mr. Fishman confirmed that under the section’s bylaws, affiliate members are permitted.  This would give the section additional members to which CLE programs could be pitched, with a potential increase in registrations and CLE revenue.  Mr. Dearborn stressed that many of these issues (e.g., health care risk management, compliance, and administration) impact or actually crossover into health care legal issues, so it would be well within the purview of the section to add non-attorney affiliate members, and on occasion cover some of these aspects in CLE programs (to satisfy ACHE and other certifying organization requirements).  Ms. Mikos suggested that with minimal changes, our current slate of CLE programs could not only qualify for ACHE or other certification, but could be marketed to clients (especially those who conduct annual compliance training);  she is asked frequently about such programs, and has thus far not found anything that covers both state and federal laws.  The group noted that ACHE or other certification may also boost aftermarket sales.  Some discussion was had regarding the benefits of ACHE certification, as opposed to certification through other organizations such as the Health Care Compliance Association (“HCCA”).  Mr. Dearborn will continue working on this initiative.
Mr. Barclay was then given the floor to speak briefly about the 4th Annual Fundamentals of Health Law CLE program, taking place the next day.  The focus on this year’s program is health care contract boilerplate language, and Mr. Barclay has planned attendee mixers that will encourage the thirty (30) live attendees to meet one another.  There are also twenty (20) attendees participating via remote webcast.  Next year’s focus for the Fundamentals of Health Law CLE program will be Medicaid.
On the topic of health care contract boilerplate language, the group engaged in a discussion over whether it would be helpful to have a ‘boilerplate library’ on the section’s website.  Some members thought this would be useful, but the website would first have to be searchable for this sort of library to work.  Other members saw some dangers in compiling such a library (i.e., if members of the public or non-health care attorneys searched the library for health care related contracts or language, and used them not fully aware of all implications).  Some members thought it would be better to have such health care boilerplate and contracts in a printed volume, and mentioned that the American Health Lawyers Association (“AHLA”) have issued such volumes before.  Some members noted that library offerings would need to be ‘rated’ or ‘ranked’ (i.e., court approved, member suggested, not recommended), preferably with links to cases for language that has been considered by the courts.  Most members agreed that they would like the ability to ‘cut and paste’ offerings in the library, if such is established.  Mr. Fishman encouraged the section to check with the Bar to make sure that this sort of a library is permissible, and Ms. Polston-Burnett stated that she would do so.  The suggestion was also made to keep the library under password protection for members only, so that the public and non-member attorneys would not have access to the library.  Mr. Dillon committed to asking the website administrator what would be involved in setting up a ‘members only’ portion of the website.  The group tabled further discussion of this topic for the January 2013 meeting.
J. 
Publications and Handbook
Ms. Whitney gave the report on publications, in Mr. Perling’s place.  There has been no date set for publication of the Health Law Handbook at the moment, although this will be done before the next Bar Annual Meeting in June 2013.  A few members inquired as to whether the Health Law Handbook was still generating revenue for the section.  Ms. Mikos responded that the last edition of the Health Law Handbook generated a lot of revenue upon publication, but such revenue eventually declined because the publication eventually became out of date.  Authors are still submitting chapters and the editing process usually takes quite a while, thus the anticipated issuance of the next publication some time in late spring or early summer next year.  The section will follow up with Mr. Perling and his co-editor, Mr. Robert N. Nicholson, on progress of the Health Law Handbook at the January 2013 meeting.
VI.
OTHER BUSINESS
Mr. Icaza introduced the issue of CLE fee waivers, which was discussed at the Florida Bar’s Council of Sections Meeting.  There is a proposal to allow waivers for the cost of CLE registration for all full time government attorneys (for live CLE programs and CDs only, but not teleconferences) (see Exhibit C, Page C-3).  This fee waiver would not extend to attorneys for not-for-profit organizations.  Executive Council members should also keep in mind that there is currently a fee waiver in place for members of the judiciary.  The Council of Sections is making it optional for each section to adopt the recommended CLE fee waivers for government attorneys;  this is not a requirement, and each section may approve or disapprove of the CLE fee waivers by vote.  Mr. Dearborn made a first motion for the section to offer CLE fee waivers for government attorneys, with the caveat that this first be vetted with the Bar’s Commission on Ethics to ensure that it does not pose a conflict of interest issue (since health care practitioners frequently deal with government attorneys on licensure, regulatory, and other matters, and the CLE fee waivers could be viewed as improper inducements to government attorneys);  there was a second from Mr. Johnson and a third from Mr. Kaplan.  The Executive Council APPROVED this motion via voice vote. Mr. Lamb opposed the motion;  he cited that the Government Law Section itself has an issue with it, since this would essentially negate their ability to earn any revenue from their members, most of whom are full time government attorneys.  Ms. Mikos clarified that this CLE fee waiver is only for those government attorneys who also are members of the section;  the fee waiver should not be offered to government attorneys who are not members of the section.  This was clarification was acknowledged by Mr. Icaza.  Mr. Icaza also indicated that he would seek a copy of a past opinion issued by the Bar’s Commission on Ethics regarding CLE fee waivers for government attorneys;  some members recalled that this was previously addressed, and the concept was disapproved because of the potential conflict of interest.
Mr. Icaza turned the group’s attention to Exhibit D of the agenda, in which the Florida Bar has established a division for attorneys practicing in other jurisdictions.  He asked whether the section was interested in forming a subdivision for out-of-state health care attorneys, which may prove helpful if clients need a lawyer with health care expertise in another jurisdiction.  Ms. Greenblatt suggested placing this issue on the section’s website, to gauge response, and the group agreed.
The members also discussed the endowed professorship for health care law at Florida State University’s (“FSU”) School of Law.  Mr. Fishman noted that these funds have been granted to FSU long ago, with no requirement that they be returned to the section if the chair remained empty for any period of time;  it appears that the section may be out of luck if it intends to seek return of the endowment.  The group agreed that the section should continue to lean on FSU to fill this position.
Mr. Icaza next discussed the Health Law Certification Exam.  Several Executive Council members passed the 2012 certification exam, including Susan K. Tuite and Charmaine T. M. Chiu;  in total there were five (5) attorneys who passed the certification exam this year.  The Health Law Certification Committee made a decision to release copies of previous examination questions, a sample of which is attached at Exhibit F to the agenda.  Each year, the Health Law Certification Committee will make available for review (i) fifteen (15) multiple choice questions and (ii) the two (2) mandatory essays on fraud and abuse and provider regulation from the certification examination two years prior (i.e., in 2012, the questions dating from the 2010 certification examination will be released).  This will help applicants for certification prepare for the examination, and will hopefully aid in passage rates (which remain one of the lowest of all sections of the Bar).  These questions will be published on the Bar’s website.  The Health Law Certification Committee is also discussing changes to examination requirements, which will be forthcoming.  
Ms. Greenblatt announced that last year, the section received $3,000.00 in sponsorships, including continued support from Navigant Consulting.  She encouraged all members to press upon contacts – tax advisors, accounting firms, consultants – to sponsor the section’s activities.
Mr. Icaza noted that the next meeting of the Executive Council will be on Thursday, January 17, 2013 in Fort Lauderdale.  
ADJOURNED
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